
BRETTENHAM AND KILVERSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MEETING held at the KILVERSTONE ESTATE OFFICE
Tuesday 15 September 2015 at 1930    

1. Attendance 
The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed everyone present to the Kilverstone Estate Office. 
The following attended:

Councillors Poulter, Engwell, Holmes-Smith, Herries, Brown, Wixey and Wright.

The following were in attendance:

Councillor Stephen Askew, NCC

Councillor Sam Chapman-Allen BDC

Councillor William Nunn, BDC 

Mrs Carole Herries, Internal Auditor

Miss Danielle Harris, Clerk 
2. Any Declared Matters of Urgent Business  
There were none
3. Any Declarations of Interest


Martin Wixey declared an interest in Item 5a  
4. Minutes of Meeting on 22 Jul 15
These had been circulated previously and were agreed and duly signed by the Chairman.
5. Matters Arising
a. Shadwell Estate – Update
The Chairman reported he understood the PC will be briefed about the Shadwell proposals for new housing at the next meeting.    
b. 2015 Annual Return
The Chairman reported he had contacted Mazars and understands the audit has been completed successfully and the Annual Return is in the mail.  Once it is received, the Chairman agreed to make the necessary arrangements for the completed audit notification. 
6. Financial Report

The Vice Chairman updated the PC on its financial position::

Treasurer’s Account



Balance CF at 10 Jul 15 (Statement No: 55):       £6,073.30


Payments In:  None


Payments Out:  



Cheque No: 000114.  M Engwell. Ch’m stamps.
   16.90



Cheque No: 000115.  Riverside Walk Signs.
 359.52 (to be refunded by BDC ex VAT)









 376.42


Balance at 7 Aug 15 (Statement No: 55)
        £5,696.88

Payments Out not yet cashed:


Cheque No: 000108.  A Poulter, PC domain. 
   27.57 



Cheque No: 000109.  A Poulter: SNAP Mtg

   13.00



Cheque No: 000110.  A Poulter. Wordpress.
   32.00









   72.57


Balance at 15 Sep 15


        £5,624.11


Business Instant Access Account


Balance at 9 Jul 15* (Statement No: 21):          £21,549.41


Balance All Accounts at 15 Sep 15*:    
      
      £27,173.52
· Excludes interest from 9 Jul 15

Arlington Way POS, Section 106 Funds

The Vice Chairman reminded councillors that the Section 106 (equivalent) payment made by Abbey Homes on handover of the Arlington Way POS was £13,500.  This payment was for the long term maintenance of the POS, and the Vice Chairman reported that over the past 5 years, since acquiring the site, the PC has spent £1,322.50 on tree maintenance and grass cutting.  There has been, in addition, a small increase in the insurance premium.  The current contract for grass cutting has worked well and at a lower cost than the previous one.  The PC has experimented with leaving an area of ‘wildflower meadow’ and this has proved popular.  It is proposed that a small amount is spent on adding additional wildflower seeds this autumn in order to enhance the wildflower meadow in later years.  This will cost around £170 for the seed and an additional £50 for preparation and distribution. This was agreed.

7. Planning
The Chairman reported the following planning applications:
a. 3PL/2015/0853/F  48 Arlington Way – Single Storey Extension and loft conversion.  The PC has offered “no comment”.
b. 3PL/2015/0854/F (Zaks – Building illumination and signage – The PC has made “no comment” but Thetford TC is opposed on the grounds that it would be out of character for the conservation area.  Application refused

8. Joint Neighbourhood Plan
The Chairman reported the questionnaires had been evaluated and were being placed in a tabular form together with Croxton’s, to produce a bar chart for each question showing the percentage answers for each PC as well as combined.   The Croxton PC has shared its Croxton data and the 2 chairmen will meet next week to produce combined bar chart(s).  These together with the free text answers, which have been typed up by the Clerk, will be published on the web sites.  Thereafter, the drafting of the JNP will commence. 
9. Greater Thetford Development Partnership (GTDP)/Moving Thetford Forward (MTF) Update

The Chairman reported that the GTDP Board met on 3 Aug 15 and will meet again on 2 Oct 15.  The Terms of Reference have yet to be agreed but the Board is not a decision making body and thus it was agreed that the Board would meet in private but publish its minutes.  The 2 PCs are represented on the Partnership Board, which will have an independent chairman.    MTF Board is now officially disbanded and its residual money transferred.  
10. Riverside Walk Update
The Vice Chairman reported Construction of the Riverside Walk is now complete but it is not yet formally open.  The drop kerb was completed on 14 Sep 15.

The PC still awaits the formal legal agreement from Abbey Homes to cross their land, but Mr Fraquelli, the Managing Director, has assured the Vice Chairman that this should not prevent the path being opened for use.  The Vice Chairman agreed to write again to ask for written confirmation.  The PC also agreed that the path should not be formally opened until this was in place.
The PC needs to agree with Thetford Town Council and the BTO when the Walk should be formally opened for public use and whether, and how, the event should be publicised.  It would seem appropriate to have a formal opening at each end of the Walk and to have representatives of both councils and the BTO present at each point.  The entry point in Brettenham, at Arlington Way, happens to be directly opposite the home of a resident who is totally wheelchair dependent.  The Vice Chairman recommended that this resident should take part in the formal opening with her parents.  The PC agreed: 
i. The Vice Chairman should discuss with Thetford Town Clerk and BTO to agree the form of

opening and any associated publicity.

ii. If an opening ceremony were agreed as appropriate, the Vice Chairman would approach the
King family, to discuss its possible participation.
iii. The path should not be formally opened until written permission from Abbey Homes to cross
its land is received.
iv. The Vice Chairman would seek legal advice on the PC’s public liability, as it does not own

the land upon which the path is constructed, and what the additional insurance premium might be.

The Vice Chairman went on to state he has forwarded details of costs for ‘Viability & Development’ of the path, already paid by the PC, and these will be reimbursed by BDC from the former MTF Revenue budget on 15 Sep 15.  He has also forwarded to BDC the 2 staged invoices from Countryside Management Services for their direct payment to the contractor, and has requested a discussion to determine how subsequent payments and the associated VAT refund will be made.  After discussion, including some comment that the path surface may be somewhat ‘loose’ and at risk of breaking up, it was agreed to determine whether an element of the payment could be retained until we are content that the path is fit for purpose (for wheelchair use).  The method and timing of payment needs to be discussed in detail with BDC accounts department.  
The contractor has advised that additional work was required to clear vegetation and that this was due to the enforced delay in starting work (as requested by BTO), and that work at the top of the steps to prevent cycle access at this point had been done following discussion after award of the contract.  Also, due to difficult ground conditions of the main section of the path, the volume of hard core required to support the path was significantly greater than anticipated.  He has requested that the PC considers paying the additional sum of £2,691 for materials, plant and labour incurred. 
After discussion it was accepted that the cost of additional site clearance work and the work at the top of the steps was acceptable and should be repaid (some £330).  As for the extra costs due to difficult ground conditions, the PC accepted that the request was genuine, but that the contractor must accept some liability for the increased costs.  It was agreed to pay some of these additional costs, limited to ensure that the final payment total did not exceed that of the next best bid for the contract (some £660).  The Vice Chairman agreed to negotiate with the contractor on these terms and to ascertain how the 1 year guarantee for the surface to remain suitable for wheelchair use would be covered.
Separately, the additional cost for the increased specification of the culvert, required by the Environment Agency, was reported at the last meeting.  Additionally, the contractor has advised that, resulting from the need to provide access for the path materials and plant, vehicular access to the surrounding area is now possible and he has suggested that the PC might wish to block this with bollards or fencing (similar to that around the POS and the adjacent Anglian Water balance pond) so as to minimise the risk of large scale fly-tipping in the area.  After discussion it was agreed that fencing similar to that used around the water balance pond and the POS should be used to limit access to the area beside the Anglian Water Authority compound.  The Vice Chairman agreed to discuss this with the contractor
11. Kilverstone Alms Houses Update
Councillor Holmes-Smith reported that outstanding to the works Alms Houses indicated at the last meeting (windows and door) have not been carried out as the beneficiary affected has been unwell.  This will be rectified as soon as possible. Smoke alarms have been issued and a plumber instructed to mend the tap. 
Data Protection registration has been updated with the Information Commissioner.
Finance: Payments: 
Data protection
£35.00 
Smoke alarms. 
£15.99


Income:
Rents

          £547.78 pcm
Bank balance at 24 Jul 15:

     £44,148.41
13. Reports by Members 

a. Environmental and CPRE 

Nothing to report.
b. Community Safety

 The SNAP met on 3 Sep 15 at Attleborough Police Station and next meets on Monday Tuesday 24 Nov 15 at 1100.   Current priority is tackling anti-social behaviour in Attleborough town centre, recreation grounds, Gaymers and estates; and vehicle ASB in Attleborough. 
There were no reported crimes in the PC area in August 15:
The Chairman reported he had met with CI Paul Wheately and asked for more local policing issues to be considered by the SNAP.

c. Rural 

Nothing to report.

14. Correspondence
The following correspondence had been received:
a. NALC 
NALC has arranged for a briefing on the new Audit Rules for Smaller Authorities on 23 Sep 15, which the Chairman and Internal Auditor will attend. 
b. Breckland DC
Electoral Services has asked that the PC updates its requirements for copies of the electoral roll.  The Chairman agreed to action this.
c. There followed a more general discussion on various topics:
· Councillor Chapman Allen reported BDC has received a letter of intent from HMG on further devolution for local authorities and he agreed to report back when more detail was known.

· Councillor Chapman Allen reported BDC had recruited an officer to assist PCs with the development of Neighbourhood Plans from the end of September.
· The Chairman asked Councillor Askew if he would check with Highways what the status of the proposal to consider a weight limit on C249 (the road through Rushford) was, what needs to be done the further this and whether Suffolk County Council had been notified.  It was also noted the Bridge over the Little Ouse River in Rushford was still damaged and the Chairman agreed to raise this with Highways.

· The District Councillors noted they were not they are not on the distribution for the draft minutes of the GTDP Board minutes. 

· The District Councillors agreed to ascertain the situation over the travellers on the land at the north end of Arlington Way.  In sum, only the owner can seek possession of the land and thus it could be considered that he is currently allowing the land to be used as a caravan site without either planning permission or a site license.   BDC Planning Enforcement is considering this situation.   It is not known whether this land is classed as contaminated but, if it is, in general terms, the owners of land should secure it against entry.  It is thus possible the owner would argue that he had done so by placing a locked gate across the entrance and that the Travellers are therefore trespassers.

15. Date of Next Meetings: 



a. Wednesday 14 Oct 15 at 1930 in the Kilverstone Estate Office (Provisional for Urgent Matters only)
b. Tuesday 17 Nov 15 at 1930 in the Kilverstone Estate Office (Full Meeting)
 

Minutes agreed:

A M Poulter OBE 
Chairman
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